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MESSENGERS ELECT WIGGINS
AND STEER CLEAR Of PARTISAN POLITICS

The election of Dr. Norman A. Wiggins by 
a 2 to 1 majority was both an affirmation 
of his leadership and theology as well as a 
repudiation of the pre-Convention tactics 
employed by the Biblical Recorder. In a 
"King Maker" effort appearing on the Edi
torial pages of the October 29 issue, the 
Recorder, spoke glowingly of those candi
dates which may be supported by the so-cal
led "moderate" (liberal) wing of the Con
vention and disparagingly of those who 
might be considered conservative candidates. 
The Editorial described those who had voted 
for Henderson Belk as a "element" and used 
such derogatory terms as "abomination" to 
describe them.

But the Recorder failed to pick up the 
name of the real conservative candidate un
til the last minute before the Convention. 
It was Norman A. Wiggins, President of 
Campbell University. In a conversation 
with this writer months ago Dr. Wiggins 
affirmed his belief in Creation as over a- 
gainst Evolution as well as his belief in 
"verbal inspiration" of the Scripture. 
Verbal inspiration was an old term that has 
now been replaced with the term inerrancy. 
The two terms are synonomous. Verbal in
spiration is the belief that every word ap
pearing in the original manuscripts of the 
Scripture is divinely inspired and that God 
has so presided over the transmission of 
Scripture that i t ha si been protected in a 
form that is without error. Inerrancy is 
the belief that the original manuscripts of 
Scripture were without error and that the 
purity of the original text has been pre
served in transmission.

Dr. Wiggins has stated clearly that he 
is President of all North Carolina Baptists 
and will be open to everyone. This is as 
it should be. Conservatives wanted a con
servative man who would be his own man and 
make his own decisions.

Dr. Wiggins was nominated two years ago 
by Dr. Foreest Feezor, a long time and 
highly respected elder statesman among 
Southern Baptists. He withdrew his name 
at that time because his eligibility was 
guestioned by General Secretary Cecil Ray. 
In the last issue before the Convention, 
the Biblical Recorder had obviously picked 
up his name but refused to print his name 
and offered the excuse that the Editor had 
not had opportunity to talk with Dr. Wig
gins. Strangely enough, however, the names 
of other candidates such as Henderson Belk 
and Sam Currin were used without talking to 
them.

CHALLENGE

The rumor mill was alive with the news 
that Dr. Wiggins' eligibility would be 

challenged. But conservative men across 
the State knew that there was no real con
stitutional basis for that challenge. Bap
tists United News, in its preConvention is
sue, had discussed the Constitutional ques
tion and the matter was laid to rest in the 
minds Of most conservative men across the 
State. It was hard for conservative lea
ders to believe that the liberal wing of 
the Convention would actually go through 
with a challenge. It was thought that they 
were more astute than that but the chal
lenge did come anyway. Shockingly enough 
General Secretary Treasurer Cecil Ray got 
involved in the challenge effort again. 
The matter was finally decided by the Con
vention Body and the Messengers ruled over
whelmingly that Dr. Norman A. Wiggins was 
eligible to serve as President of the Bap
tist State Convention. That' ruling proved 
to be tantamount to election. While eli
gibility was the surface issue, the messen
gers knew that the real issue was theology. 
They knew that the theology of Dr. Norman 
Wiggins was entirely too conservative for 
the liberal wing of the Convention arid the 
Convention "establishment".

FIRST VICE
At the Tuesday Evening Session of the 

Convention two conservative candidates and 
one liberal candidate were nominated. Bill 
Poe and Don Bouldin were both considered 
candidates of the conservative wing of the 
Convention while Dewey Hobbs was considered 
to be the candidate of the liberal wing of 
the Convention. Conservatives lost the of
fice of First Vice President because their 
votes were split on Tuesday Evening. Scores 
of Conservatives approached this writer to 
ask why the votes were split. They were 
obviously upset by this development. In a 
run off the next Morning, Dewey Hobbs like
ly gleaned some conservative votes. While 
Don Bouldin is a conservative pastor, many 
conservatives grew skeptical after he was 
endorsed by the Biblical Recorder.

SECOND VICE
Charlotte attorney Bill Poe was elected 

to the office of Second Vice President on 
Wednesday Morning. He had been nominated 
to the Office of First Vice President but 
he had lost in the voting process. Because 
of the strong number of votes that he re
ceived, former Convention President, Coy 
Privette nominated him for Second Vice Pre
sident. He won over Dot Allred of Gastonia 
by 37 votes. Bill Poe is a well known con
servative attorney who is a member of the 
First Baptist Church of Charlotte and a 
son-in-law of the late Dr. C.C. Warren. He 

was nominated several years ago and was nar
rowly defeated. Conservative Baptists were 
very happy with his election.

LESSONS
There are several lessons that we need 

to learn from the Greensboro Convention. 
First, conservatives must give attention to 
the Convention processes. They must stay 
until the end. For instance, some conser
vative observers told this writer that if 
the vote had been taken ten minutes later 
on Dewey Hobbs and Don Bouldin, Bouldim 
would have won. Of course, that is specu
lation and there is no way to prove it but 
there is some reason to believe it. Mes
sengers were still pouring into the Conven
tion Hall when the voting took place and we 
have noted that a lot of conservative mes
sengers like to stand in the corridors and 
fellowship instead of going into the Con
vention Hall. Of course, we all love fel
lowship but we must not fellowship to the 
neglect of our other duties as messengers. 
The liberal wing of the Convention voted a- 
bout the same number of people every time. 
They voted between 700 and 800. But the 
number varied with conservative people. For 
instance, in the Presidential election, the 
conservative vote was almost 1,600 but by 
the time we elected the Second Vice Presi
dent, the number of conservative votes had 
fallen below 800 or less than half those 
who voted in the Presidential election.

We must remember that all three of the 
officers are important. Each of the offi
cers appoint five members to the Committee 
on Committees which is the Committee that 
starts the process rolling. This year, 
conservative men will appoint 10 of the 
members of the Committee on Committees. 
This will give a working majority and con
servatives must forever remember that we 
will never receive any consideration until 
we have a voting majority on the strategic 
committees of the Convention.

This writer has served on the Committee 
on Committees at two different times. On 
one occasion, there were ten members of the 
Committee from the liberal wing of the 
Convention and five of us from the conserva
tive wing. Not a single conservative sug
gestion was taken as far as appointments 
to the strategic Committees of the Conven
tion. The next year things were different 
but we learned how meaningless the term"di- 
versity" is when you sit down in a Commit
tee with a working majority of liberal 
people. One conservative member of the 
Committee turned to this writer and said, 
"We may as well have stayed home." and he 
was right. It was obvious that a conference

TWOCONTINUED ON PA
Hip

■LE- tennessef



RECORDER ISSUES THREATENING 
EDITORIAL TOWARD WIGGINS

The November 26 issue of the Biblical 
Recorder contained an Editorial with veiled 
threats to ’’neutralize” the effectiveness 
of Dr. Wiggins if he dared to overstep any 
of the bounds that the Recorder has set. 
The Editorial contained a warning that 
’’Wiggins would be carefully monitored as to 
statements and actions". The article fur
ther decreed that "He cannot stack commit
tees. He cannot impact any Budgets and he 
cannot tamper with the Search Committee in 
their work for a new General Secretary." 
The Editorial further directed that "He 
will be forced to put some distance be
tween himself and those who publicly en
dorsed him." Dr. Wiggins was elected by a 
2 to 1 majority and the Biblical Recorder 
is demanding that he turn his back on those 
folks who elected him. The Editorial was 
virtually a demand that he not function as 
President of the Baptist State Convention 
even though he was overwhelmingly elected 
as President even in the face of a stiff 
challenge by the liberal wing of the Con
vention.

FRUSTRATION
Of course, it is understandable that 

the Biblical Recorder is thoroughly frus
trated because the Messengers to the Con
vention so thoroughly repudiated the Re
corder’ s pre-Convention "King making" tac
tics. None of the Candidates which were 
promoted on the pages of the Biblical Re
corder prior to the Convention were elected. 
It was obvious that an endorsement by the 
Recorder was the "kiss of death" to any 
candidate. One solid conservative candida
te who was promoted by the Recorder was de
feated because many conservative men be
came apprehensive of him after his endorse
ment by the Recorder.

WISE
After issuing the veiled threats, the 

Recorder Editorial stated that "we believe 
Dr. Wiggins understands all these things..’’ 
The Editorial read like a clever letter 
from a Mafia Godfather. We agree with the 
Recorder that Dr. Wiggins is wise and we 
believe that he is wise enough not to be 
intimidated by these veiled threats from 
the Recorder.. We believe that he is wise 
enough to know that he should not "put some 
distance" between himself and any North 
Carolina Baptist. He has committed himself 
to be President of all North Carolina Bap
tists and he should do exactly that. It is 
preposterous to say that the President of 
the Convention, who was overwhelmingly e- 
lected by a direct vote of the Messengers 
to the Annual Session, should have no input 
to the Search Committee. Indeed, the 
Search Committee should invite all three of 
the Convention Officers to participate in 
every session. It is insanity to say that 
the President of the Convention should have 
no input into the Budgeting process. It is 
the heighth of arrogance to try to instruct 
the President as to how he is to appoint 
Committees. It is obvious that that Con
vention had the utmost confidence in the 
ability of Dr. Wiggins to appoint Com
mittees without instruction from the Bibli
cal Recorder.

SECRECY
The November 26 Editorial also advocated 

secrecy in dealing with the Resolutions to 
be submitted to the Convention. The Recor
der claimed for itself the sole right of 
prior knowledge concerning Resolutions that 
North Carolina Baptists will be asked to 
vote upon. The Recorder was apparently 
chagrined because Baptists United News se
cured copies of two inflammatory resolu
tions that were submitted to the Resolu
tions Committee. One was a blatant effort 
to secure the endorsement of the Convention 
for the ordination of women and the other 
was an effort to positionize the Convention 
in a political way against voluntary school 
prayer. The Resolutions Committee did not 
bring either of those resolutions to the 
Convention. The Convention simply reaffir
med a 1975 Resolution which stipulated that 
ordination was purely a matter for the lo
cal church.

The present system is on a one year 
trial basis. RMT

WHERE HAVE WE 
COME TO?

As I write this I am returning on Inter
state 40 from a Christmas Program presented 
by more than 100 Third Graders in a rural 
North Carolina County that is heavily popu
lated with Churches. I drove 70 miles to 
see the program at the invitation of a very 
special little boy. The program was well 
planned. The costuming was beautiful and 
imaginative. It was well executed and pre
sented in such a way as to involve every 
child. As is always the case when Third
Graders present a Christmas Program there 
were moments that were amusing and some 
were hilarious.

By the time the program had concluded, 
however, there- was a certain sadness about 
it all. There was absolutely nothing about 
the program that would suggest to anyone 
that Christmas had anything to do with the 
Birth of Jesus Christ. I remembered my 
days in public school. When we did pro
grams there was always something about them 
to remind us of what Christmas was all a- 
bout. But in this program there was no 
"Silent Night" or "Joy To The World". It 
was "Jingle Bell Rock" and "Rudolph The Red 
Nosed Reindeer".There was neither manger or 
Mary or Shepherds or Wise Men. It was 
Santa Claus, Reindeer and Fairies. Not a 
Star of Bethlehem but an antimated Christ
mas Tree. Gifts were not presented by Wise 
Men but by Santa Claus.

I am sure that many of the public school 
teachers who put the program together were 
Christians. I ' am sure that they had 
thoughts about what they would like to do 
but this may just tell us something of 
where we have come to in a world of the 
ACLU and People For The American Way. We 
wonder when Christians are going to brace 
themselves and say to the Humanist fana
tics of our day: "We have had enough and 
you will not intimidate Christians any
more."

TEACH THE BIBLE, 
TO WIN THE LOST 
AND DEVELOP THE SAVED
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MESSENGERS
CONTINUED FROM PAGE ONE 

had taken place among the liberal members 
of the committee and they "sand bagged" 
every suggestion that the conservatives 
made.

Secondly, we must not split up our votes. 
The word had already been passed among our 
conservative men that Bill Poe would be 
nominated for First Vice-president and that 
Don Bouldin would probably be nominated for 
Second Vice-president. That was the word 
that this writer received. It was not sur
prising, therefore, that conservatives were 
dismayed when both men were nominated for 
the same office. This is a mistake that 
should not be made in the future.

Conservatives only missed a clean sweep 
by 12 votes 1 We feel satisfied that if the 
original plan had been followed as the 
word had been passed among conservative men, 
we would have experienced a clean sweep of 
all the offices.

Third, North Carolina Baptists are not 
xjoing to be drawn into partisan politics. 
That doesn't mean that they are not going 
to be concerned about civil matters. Every 
Christian should go to the polls and vote. 
However, people who offer themselves as 
candidates to North Carolina Baptists who 
have a partisan political ax to grind, are 
not going to be received well, especially 
when an election year is looming. One re
porter asked this writer if he had ever 
endorsed a political candidate from the pul
pit. It was a startling question and the 
answer was a definite "no". We go to the 
Polls and vote. That is a Christiain duty. 
We try to acquaint ourselves with the is
sues before we go to the Polls. We make 
sure that we are always properly registered 
to vote. We always try to study the candi
dates and what they stand for so that we 
can cast an intelligent vote. We usually 
vote a split ticket. Public endorsement of 
political candidates has never been a part 
of our ministry and we are even more un
sympathetic when political operatives try 
to manipulate the Baptist State Convention 
for political purposes.

CONCLUSION
We had a great Convention. Baptists a- 

cross the State will rest easy with Dr. 
Norman A. Wiggins at the helm during this 
critical period of transition in our Con
vention life. Dr. Wiggins is the kind of 
man who elicits trust and confidence. We 
know that he is his own man and cannot be 
manipulated by the liberal wing of the 
Convention. We know that he will be guided 
by his deep conservative theological be
liefs that have endeared him to Baptists 
across the State. We know that he will be 
gentle but he will be firm. One Pastor 
said, "Dr. Wiggins is the kind of man who 
can fire you and then go play 18 holes of 
golf with you."

Baptists across the State and the Camp
bell University family will need to recog
nize that Dr. Wiggins carries a lot of re
sponsibility. He will need our prayers and 
our understanding as he leads us these next 
two years.



ON LABELING DRAPER’S new book
Now that Southern Baptists are beginning 

to soundly reject theological liberalism, 
the left wing of the Convention is obvious
ly trying to crank up a campaign against 
labeling. There have been Editorials, let
ters written to secular newspapers, etc. 
decrying the use of labels. We are remin
ded of the words of the late H.L. Ferguson 
when he said, "The only kind of bottle that 
doesn’t need a label is an empty one.”

The fact of the matter is that we live 
in a world where labels are important. 
Labeling is an_ identifying process. It 
identifies the proper substance. Some
times it protects us from that which is 
harmful. A few days ago I picked up a 
gallon bucket of paint. At the bottom of 
it, in bold letters, the bucket said, ’’Con
tains Lead". There was more printing on: 
the bucket which warned against using the 
paint for toys that children may put in 
their mouths or furniture that children 
may gnaw on.

When I took chemistry, the only way I 
could tell which compounds to use was by 
the labels. There were certain compounds 
that one was daresome to mix together be
cause it made for a dangerous situation or, 
sometimes, a smelly situation.

The label on the medicine bottle keeps 
us from taking the wrong medicine.

In the world of philosophy labels are 
important. There are the Rationalists, 
there are Scholastics, there are Imperial
ists, and there are Humanists to name only 
a few.

In the world of music there are labels 
that are important. There is classical and 
there is rock music. They are not alike. 
There is pop music and there is country 
music. Under those labels there are other 
types. For instance, Bluegrass music is a 
kind of country music. Sometimes a label 
denotes a shade of meaning, that is impor
tant. It makes a distinction that needs to 
be made. A Bluegrass musician doesn’t want 
to be identified as a Cajun musician eVen

WHY NOT THE TRUTH?
The Biblical Recorder erroneously re

ported that Senator Jesse Helms was one of 
the co-sponsors of the Bill to send an 
Ambassador to the Vatican. This is a move 
that Baptists almost universally have con
demned. The Editorial was published in the 
October 22 issue of the Recorder without 
ever checking With the office of Senator 
Helms to see if it were true or not. When 
the report was checked out it was proven to 
be absolutely false. Senator Helms said, 
"I have never authorized anyone to identify 
me as a supporter, let alone a co-sponsor 
of Senator Lugar’s proposal." Senator 
Helms continued by saying, "I was in Wash
ington in the early 1950’s when President 
Truman made this proposal. While I was 
then merely an Administrative Assistant to 
a Senator, I opposed the idea then, and I 
haven’t changed my mind one iota.'*

It seems that fairness and integrity 
would dictate that a check would be made 
with the Senator’s office before publishing 
such a false report in his home State 
especially in an election year. But then, 
maybe that fact is one reason the Recorder 
chose to publish the report in the first 
place. At least, a lot of Baptists in this 
State seem to think so. That is the reason 
that it is so dangerous for a Baptist State 
Paper to play partisan politics. Maybe 
this is another reason why the circulation 
of the Recorder has dropped by more than 
10,000 in the last year.

though they are both generally understood 
to be country musicians.

In the world of religion labels are im
portant. I am a part of a denomination 
that is called Baptist. That is a label. 
Folks who believe as we believe were cal
led Baptists because they baptised by im
mersion and held to certain other cardinal 
doctrines such as belief in the Bible as 
the inerrant and infallible Word of God, 
the Priesthood of the Believer, the Separa
tion of Church and State, the Congregation
al Form of Church Government and the Auto
nomy of the church to name a few. Under 
that general heading of Baptists there are 
various shades of Baptists. There are pri
mitive Baptists and there are Freewill Bap
tists. There are Seventh Day Baptists. 
There are Fundamentalist Baptists. There 
are liberal Baptists and conservative Bap
tists.

There are some among us now who don’t 
want to wear the label that describes them. 
There are liberals who now want to claim 
that they are conservative compared to 
someone somewhere but a conservative among 
Southern Baptists is one who accepts, with
out any mental reservations, the Baptist 
Faith and Message. He believes the Bible 
is inerrant, or without error. Some of 
those who decry labels have used them very 
freely themselves but they want to claim 
a privilege for themselves that they would 
deny everyone else. I am grateful for 
labels. They are keeping a lot of good 
honest Southern Baptists from following the 
wrong crowd.

RMT

INTEGRITY: THE
By Greg

It has been nearly one year since the 
"Conservative Evangelical Fellowship: came 
into being as an officially recognized 
group on campus. Some have found the C.E.F. 
to be a place where like-minded evangeli
cals can fellowship one with another.Others 
have been vocal in lamenting the existence 
of the group, finding it to be a "thorn in 
their, theological flesh". Whatever one’s 
view, I trust the next few lines will clar
ify the "what’s" and the "why’s" of the 
C.E.F.

During lectures at SWBTS, _ theologian 
Carl F.H. Henry said that "Attributing the 
possibility of error to the Bible becomes a 
way of focusing a ’no’ on the authority of 
the Scriptures when the world , is in the 
midst of an authority crisus. Whenever the 
Bible has been demeaned as the Word of God, 
the self-revealing God has also been ob
scured."

It is the "no" focus which the C.E.F. 
hopes to balance with an emphatic "yes" at 
SEBTS. To some this may appear to be no
thing more than boxing the air, but to many 
who hold to a high view of the Scriptures, 
the problem is a reality. We affirm the 
right of every person to stand before God 
repsonsible for their own personal theology 
and Biblical interpretation. At the same 
time, an academic institution is respon
sible to furnish a balanced curriculum. It 
is no secret that SEBTS is regarded by 
many as a theologically liberal institution. 
We in the C.E.F. see our seminary in the 
throes of a certain bias toward a particu
lar brand of Biblical interpretation. Some 
might think this bias liberal, but labels 
should be discarded and issues addressed.

Bias can be best detected in light of 
what is currently accepted, supported, and 
embraced. At SEBTS there is, to my know-
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We commend to every reader Dr. Jimmy 
Draper's new Book called, "Authority: The 
Critical Issue For Southern Baptists". 
This book is a well written and thorough 
Book that reads well. It deals with a vital 
issue among Southern Baptists. That issue 
is still authority. It takes the position 
that one has taken a tragic step when he 
decides that our source of authority con
tains error. The Book deals with such cri
tical issues as the historical critical 
approach to interpretation, the historical 
position of Southern Baptists and what the 
Bible claims for itself. In Chapter Five, 
Dr. Draper deals specifically with the 
claim that the word "inerrant" does not ap
pear in the Bible. He points out that many 
theological terms that are very dear to us 
such as the term "Trinity" do not appear in 
the Scripture but the doctrine is there and 
it is very vital. He says: "It is not a 
good argument to claim that because the 
term does not appear in Scripture it is an 
invalid term. Whether we use the term in
errant, infallible, authoritative or com
pletely accurate - whatever term we choose 
to use - what we really want to know at 
this point in our investigation is whether 
or not the Bible claims this for itself.

This book has been mailed free of charge 
to every pastor in the Southern Baptist 
Convention. The mailing was financed by 
some Christian laymen who are convinced 
that this vital issue among Southern Bap
tists needs to be intelligently addressed. 
We hope that you will take time to read it.

ISSUE AT HAND
DeMarco
ledge no faculty who would affirm the in
errancy of the Scriptures as originally 
penned. This formula should never be used 
as a test of fellowship arid spirituality, 
but the lack of faculty who would affirm 
the inerrancy of the Bible is an indict
ment against an institution which claims to 
be involved in academic pursuits. The fact 
is, SEBTS has found itself in a real aca
demic dilemma. When one particular over
riding view is presented, that institution 
ceases to be the "seminal ground" it pro
fesses to be; instead, it is an indoctri
nation center. Let us not fool ourselves: 
much of the material presented in our 
classrooms as truth is given with a warning 
attached, "Don’t preach this, your people 
would never accept it."

Integrity is the issue. Do our theolo
gical presuppositions include it? If so, 
SEBTS should reflect it in a balanced aca
demic program. There are a number of qual
ified men and women who could fill the void 
with their addition to the faculty. We at 
the C.E.F. do not think it is too much to 
expect the view which the majority of Sou
thern Baptists share be presented. I wonder 
when my denomination will take steps to as
sure appropriate balance in a seminary it 
supports.

Doubtless there are some who feel the 
entire issue I have discussed is the pro
duct of unhappy men and women who are liv
ing in the theological dark ages. This is 
not the question. Upon reflection, you may 
rebel at the thought of inerrancy, but 
surely not at academic integrity. I cannot 
help but wonder when full academic inte
grity will begin at Southeastern. Until 
this goal is reached our learning possibil
ities here will be lessened.
Reprinted from The Enquiry, November 9> 1983 
SEBTS Student Newspaper



ABOUT THAT CREED CREDIBILITY 
PLUNGES

Jimmy Draper has confessed that he has 
finally done something that no one likes 
when he made a suggestion that we establish 
a four point statement in Southern Baptist 
life of some cardinal truthes upon which 
one must agree to be considered a Southern 
Baptist or considered for Southern Baptist 
employment. Jimmy did not use the word 
creed. This was another irresponsible and 
unfortunate insertion by the Press.

We can well understand where Jimmy is 
coming from. In his travel across the Con
vention he has become increasingly aware 
that Southern Baptists cannot go on with 
any sense of unity while espousing a "be
lieve anything you want"philosophy. He is 
mindful that there are deep and serious 
schisms in Convention life and that South
ern Baptists have been sold a Bill of Goods 
in the vicious hoax of "diversity".

Jimmy is aware that the problem has 
been introduced through the Seminaries and 
other institutions. Many of us have known 
for a long time that all of the division in 
the Southern Baptist Convention today can 
be laid at the doors of our six Seminaries. 
There has been irresponsibility among Trus
tees. Men have been allowed to teach year 
after year even though they were espousing 
doctrines and philosophies that are absolu
tely foreign to Southern Baptists. This is 
still taking place. Many times, rather 
than to deal with a heretical professor, 
Seminaries will sweep matters under the 
rugs for years until they finally come to a 
head as has now happened at Midwestern Sem
inary in Kansas City and Southern Seminary 
in Louisville. The problems that these 
two Seminaries are now grappling with are 
problems of long standing and they go back 
many years. Southern Baptists can't help 
but wonder why some administrators are wil
ling to sacrifice the influence" of an in
stitution in order to protect one or two 
people who no longer have anything in com
mon with Southern Baptists.

NOT FAR ENOUGH
The problem with Jimmy's statement was 

that it did not go far enough. It is 
doubtful that Southern Baptists are ever 
going to adopt any kind of statement whe
ther it be called a creed or confession 
that does not speak to Scripture. The 
Scripture is the watershed issue among 
Southern Bapti sts today and has been for 
many years.

Dr. Draper has dealt with the "gut" is
sue very succinctly in his new book, "Au
thority: The Critical Issue For Southern 
Baptists". This book, with a Foreword by 
Dr. Herschel Hobbs, deals forthrightly with 
the issue as it faces Southern Baptists. 
The Book has been mailed free of charge to 
every Southern Baptist Pastor and it should 
be read with care. It comes at a time 
when something was needed to counter the 
shallow and disastrous work of Russell Dil- 
day called, "The Doctrine of Biblical Au- 
Thority" which was published by Convention 
Press.

It has been the reaction of most conser
vative men that Dr. Draper's statement did 
not go far enough, that we already have a 
strong statement in the Baptist Faith And 
Message and that it is simply a matter of 
inegrity as to whether or not Denomination
al employees at all levels are going to 
honestly adhere to the motion passed by the 

Southern Baptist Convention years ago when 
Dr. Criswell was President which declares 
that all of our agencies and institutions 
must carry out their program assignments, 
"in accordance with and not contrary to" 
the Baptist Faith and Message Statement. 
The motion was brought to the Convention by 
Dr. James Sullivan.

TEACHERS
Moreover, teachers at all of our Semi

naries are required to sign statements of 
faith but many of them have carried on 
their assignments with blatant disregard 
for the Baptist Faith and Message. There 
is no further need for the childish game of 
"who" because the "who" has been establish
ed many, many times. The problem is that 
those men are still enjoying the protection 
of the institutions.

While Dr. Draper did not use the word 
"creed" it is becoming clear that most Bap
tists don't have a lot of quarrel with the 
term. The word "creed" comes from the 
Latin word "credo" which means "I believe". 
Technically, any believer in Jesus Christ 
is creedal. That is the position that the 
U.S. Constitution takes of all religious 
bodies. In the strict!st use of the word, 
all of us are creedal because we have be
lieved on Jesus Christ. Baptists, however, 
have always rebelled against any kind of 
authoritarian binding creed except the 
Bible. The term "confession" which is al
most synonomous with the word "creed" is 
the word that Baptists have preferred.

One thing, however, has emerged and 
that is that Baptists recognize that there 
are some perimeters in our Denomination and 
there are some limits beyond which we are 
not willing to go in Denominational life 
and that deep conviction is what has 
brought about the resurgence of conserva
tism in the Southern Baptist Convention.
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SESSIONS SHOULD
BEGIN WITH PRAYER

A great many Messengers to the recent 
North Carolina State Convention expressed 
disappointment that the Convention Sessions 
did not begin with prayer. Devotional 
thoughts were brought by Walter Shurden. 
We were grateful that President Frank Camp
bell, at one point, finally called the Con
vention to prayer over a special object of 
prayer. This does not mean that no praying 
went on during the Convention. There were 
dedicated Christians all over the City 
praying for Dr. Wiggins the night before 
his election. We know that the Convention 
is not a Church but we still believe that 
there is no more appropriate way to open 
a Convention Session than in prayer.

CONTRIBUTIONS
ALL CONTRIBUTIONS TO BAPTISTS UNITED 
SHOULD BE SENT TO:

Rev. Steve Sells
Hillcrest Baptist Church
3918 Baylor Street
Greensboro, N.C. 27405

The credibility of the 15 member Search 
Committee took a plunge at the Baptist 
State Convention with the angry outburst of 
Chairman Lamar Brooks who adamantly insis
ted that the Committee had not been appoin
ted but elected by the General Board. In 
addition, Brooks threw angry barbs at those 
who may disagree with him by referring to 
them as people who are trying to ’’destroy” 
the Convention (as though anyone were try
ing) .

The lack of responsiveness by the Mes
sengers to his intemperate remarks was an 
ominous reminder that the Messengers were 
not particularly impressed. Of course, the 
Messengers knew that what he was saying was 
absolutely false. We all remembered well 
the words which appeared in the October 8 
Edition of the Biblical Recorder when the 
Editor said, "Give Ernest Glass, President 
of the General Board and Pastor of the 
Shamrock Drive Baptist Church, Charlotte, 
high marks for the excellent Committee he 
named." The Editorial further commended 
him for the way in which he went about 
"putting the list together". Again the 
Editorial stated that President Glass"in- 
troduced his list with an appropriate pre
face. "

A news item appearing in the same issue 
of the Recorder stated that "without debate 
deletions or additions, a recommended 15 
member Search Committee for a new North 
Carolina Baptist General Secretary to suc
ceed Cecil Ray was named." That same re
port stated that "Board President Ernest 
Glass of Charlotte, brought a list of 15 
names recommended by the Executive Commit
tee to serve as the Search Committee." 
Glass himself stated that"I wanted the Com
mittee to be composed of people from all 
geographical regions of North Carolina and 
I believe it is. Also, I sought to find 
Baptists from large churches,small churches 
and average size congregations." The 
Editorial further stated that "apparently 
the Board instantly understood that there 
was no need to tamper with what was already 
good". Prior to the meeting of the Board 
Glass had said publicly "I have a Committee 
ready". All the General Board or its 
Executive Committee did was to simply rub
ber stamp what Glass had already done. The 
Messengers already knew that and the angry 
words of Chairman Brooks had a hollow ring 
to them.

Of course, there are a few con
servative people on the Committee but they 
are very heavily outnumbered and long time 
observers in our State do not expect the 
conservative people on the Committee to 
have any real, valid input. Chairman 
Brooks has made it rather clear that he is 
not open to suggestions from conservative 
people. After hearing the angry outburst, 
one Messenger said, "I am thankful to the 
Lord that the Constitution allows us to 
nominate from the floor."
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